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Meeting Minutes

HOUSING TRUST FUND ADVISORY 

BOARD TECHNICAL REVIEW 

SUBCOMMITTEE

1:30 PM Room 301-B, City HallThursday, December 17, 2009

Meeting convened: 1:36  P.M.

Roll call1.

Peters, Kammholz, Madden and SanchezPresent 4 - 

Also Present: Steven Mahan Director, Mario Higgins, Mary Richardson, 

Maria Pellerin, and Nicki Purvis, Community Blocks Grant Admin. and 

Assistant City Attorney Tom Gartner

Approval of the minutes of the January 30, 2009 meeting2.

Mr.  Kammholz moved and Ms. Madden seconded to approve the minutes. There 

were no objections.
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Update on the funding guidelines and procedures for the Housing Trust 

Fund

3.

Mr. Kammholz said the guidelines for this round of housing trust fund awards will 

remain pretty much the same as last year's.  He said the only change that he will 

make will be to the amount of available funds. He said he would have a draft ready 

for this subcommittee's review and approval at the next subcommittee meeting.  

Mr. Higgins referred members to the scoring sheet (Attachment C to the application) 

(Exhibit 1), and said that last year the maximum points was changed from 100 to 115, 

but he doesn't recall whether this subcommittee formally approved that change. He 

asked if the subcommittee wanted to adjust some of the classification points so that 

the maximum points would total 100 or does it want to keep the maximum points at 

115?  

Mr. Kammholz replied that the rating for both the objective and subjective 

classifications were dealt with in-depth and feels that the total points should remain at 

115. He said the point system that's in place seems to be working well.

Mr. Peters said that some of the scoring classifications do not apply to some of the 

projects and asked if they could consider changing to a percentage system? 

Mr. Peters said the current point system presents a problem for some of the projects.  

For example, if there is an accessibility requirement, but not for rehab of a single 

home project, would that classification be ignored for that project or should that 

project get the full points allowed? 

Mr. Higgins replied that there are so many different components that would apply to a 

large tax-credit project compared to a rehab of a single home project.

  

Mr. Kammholz replied that he recalls that is one of the reasons the point system 

ended up with a total of 115 points. The last 15 points is for “Meets community 

needs” and those points allow subcommittee members to award those additional 

points to a project that he or she feels is worthy. He said he is inclined to stay with 

the point system. 

Ms. Madden asked CDGA staff if they could give a percentage of the applications 

that have classifications that are not applicable?  

Mr. Higgins replied that there are several classifications that are not applicable for 

rehab of a single family home project. Some of those would be the EBE requirement, 

accessibility requirement, income targets and green principle.

Ms. Madden said for this round of funding awards they should use the current point 

system and then maybe afterwards go back and revisit the scoring system.  

Mr. Higgins replied that, the subcommittee could do that, or the members could just 

make a point to recognize the different types of projects and group together the same 

types of projects and then score and compare the projects to each other within 

thiergroup.   

Ms. Sanchez replied that is how the subcommittee has been doing it.  
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Mr. Kammholz said he is open to revisiting the scoring and award system, but he 

feels that this subcommittee should provide a consistent award system from year to 

year. 

Ms. Sanchez said she likes Mr. Peters' idea and that it makes a lot sense to go to a 

percentage scoring system, because the Homeownership category seems to suffer 

the most.  

Mr. Kammholz said that he is opposed to going to a percentage system.  He said a 

percentage would make the scoring more subjective.

Ms. Sanchez said that homeownership projects could conceivably lose a lot of points.

Mr. Kammholz said that the housing trust fund ordinance does direct that a certain 

percentage of available funds be used for each category.

Ms. Sanchez said she strongly supports keeping all the scoring classifications.

Ms. Sanchez said to address Mr. Higgins' question on whether the points should total 

100 or 115; she suggests that the form be changed to reflect 115 points.  There were 

no objections.
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Review of the housing trust fund applications4.

Housing Trust Fund, Application Intake Sheet - November 2009 (Exhibit 2) was sent 

to all members prior to the meeting. 

Mr. Kammholz said that city staff needs to review each of the applications yet and will 

advise the members at the next meeting which applications they recommend the 

members focus on. 

Mr. Mahan said several applicants are waiting for their funding notification. Those 

applicants are in the “Rental” category and they are, the Center for Veterans Issues, 

Ltd., Heartland Housing, Inc. and Northwest Side CDC - Villard Square project. 

Mr. Mahan said several of the applicants that submitted applications this round have 

not spent their housing trust fund awards that they received in the previous round yet. 

He said those applicants are under the “Homeownership” Category and they are; 

Milwaukee Christian Center and Milwaukee Community Service Corps. 

Mr. Kammholz replied that the housing trust fund doesn’t have a time-line that awards 

need to be spent by like some of the other grant funds that some of the applicants 

have received.

Ms. Sanchez asked what project has Milwaukee Community Service Corps. (MCSC) 

not begun yet?

Mr. Higgins replied that the MCSC’ solar panel project has not begun yet.   He said 

the City has a hold on more new home project funds for the MCSC until they 

complete and sell their current projects. He said MSCS doesn't have a project set up 

for the solar panels yet. He said that MCSC will be using the housing trust fund 

dollars in conjunction with their “HOME” fund dollars for their solar panel project.   

Mr. Mahan said some of the groups that applied for housing trust fund, also apply for 

any and all funds that are available to them.

Mr. Mahan said the City has also put other groups projects on hold that have other 

City grant fund award, because of the housing market.  

Mr. Kammholz said another thing the members should keep in mind is that some of 

the applicants have also received funds for their projects from other grant funding 

sources.

Ms. Sanchez asked if the subcommittee members are allowed to make the decision 

to reduce the amount of the award requested by the applicant if they  think the project 

is doable with less?

Mr. Higgins replied in the affirmative.  He said he will provide members with 

information on whether any of the applicants have applied for and received other City 

grant funds. 

Mr. Kammholz asked Mr. Higgins to put that information in the comment area on the 

scoring spreadsheet.

Mr. Peters asked if City staff knows how much administration fees that groups are 

getting from any of their funding sources?
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Mr. Mahan replied that he would only know what groups are getting in Administration 

fees from their City grant funding sources.

 Mr. Higgins replied that none of the applicants now or in the past have asked for 

administration fees from the housing trust fund.

Attorney Gartner appeared and advised the members that he has template 

documents set up now that he will use for this next round of housing trust fund 

awards.  He said he wants to have this next round housing trust fund awards set up 

to function like those for the Arts Board's do, where an award letter and the actual 

grant agreement is sent to the awardee together.

In addition, Attorney Gartner advised that one of the areas that has caused confusion 

for the applicants, in the past, is the EBE requirements and suggested that it would 

be help in future RFPs if the standardized EBE information, such as what the City 

policy is regarding EBE be included.

Mr. Kammholz asked what are the criteria that would require an applicant to abide by 

EBE requirements under Chapter 355 (aka MORE Ordinance) of the Milwaukee 

Code of Ordinances? 

Attorney Gartner replied that most of the Housing Trust Fund RFP's would not fall 

under Chapter 355. He said any project that receives $1 million or more in direct City 

funding would be required to abide by the EBE requirements set in Chapter 355. 

Mr. Mahan said that the only application that may fall under Chapter 355 would be 

Center for Veterans Issues, Ltd. 

Ms. Purvis appeared and said that she will be scrutinizing the housing trust 

applications to see which ones would be applicable to Chapter 355. In addition, she 

also suggested that the EBE requirements be spelled out more clearly in the 

application form.

Next meeting date, time and agenda5.

Next meeting dates:  January 15, 2010 at 1:30 P.M. in City Hall and February 5, 2010 

at 9:00 A.M. at the Port of Milwaukee, Conference Room.

Mr. Kammholz said the following issues should be addressed and ready for 

discussion by the January 15, 2010 meeting:

1. Draft funding guidelines  

2. Any proposed adjustments or revisions to the scoring sheet

3. City staff will need to have the objective scoring completed

4. City staff's due diligence review of the application should be well under way

5. Recommendations from CDGA staff on which projects are ready to go

6. City staff review of which projects have other city funding and if any fall under 

Chapter 355
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Meeting adjourned: 2:42 P.M.

Terry J. MacDonald

Staff Assistant
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